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May 11, 2009
The Honorable Dow Constantine
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E
Dear Councilmember Constantine:

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will amend King County Code 3.12.190 to allow eligible employees to transfer 50% of their vacation leave cash out at retirement into the Voluntary Employee Beneficiary Association (VEBA) plan.  This is in addition to the current ability of eligible employees to transfer 35% sick leave cash out at retirement into the plan.

The specific type of plan that is available to eligible employees is a Health Reimbursement Arrangement  (HRA) VEBA which is a tax-free medical expense reimbursement account used to pay for qualified medical expenses for the individual, spouse and Internal Revenue Code qualified dependents.  The HRA VEBA applies to employees retiring from LEOFF 2, PERS, PSERS, and the City of Seattle retirement systems.  
The HRA VEBA provides employees a way to save for the future at a time when workers everywhere are struggling to cope with the rising cost of post-employment health care.  According to VEBA Service Group, our HRA VEBA consultants, the average Washington public employee and spouse retiring today will probably spend well over $300,000 of their own money on health care expenses and insurance premiums during retirement.  As shown in the example below, the HRA VEBA provides a way to save for these health care expenses at great tax savings to the employee:

	$7,000 Sick Leave Cash Out

Estimated Savings = $2,286

	
	Without HRA VEBA
	With HRA VEBA

	Contribution
	$7,000
	$7,000

	25% FIT1
	<1,750>
	0

	7.65% FICA
	<5636>
	0

	Employee Keeps
	$4,714
	$7,000


1Federal income tax (FIT) bracket could be more or less.

An HRA VEBA is established and managed according to the Internal Revenue Code.  The Internal Revenue Code requires that a VEBA be voluntary.  In order to meet that requirement, a VEBA is typically put to a vote of the employees or other affirmative action as either a group of non-represented employees or groups of employee members of bargaining units.  Pursuant to a Memorandum of Agreement reached by the Joint Labor Management Insurance Committee, represented employees will be conducting their own individual processes to determine whether or not to keep the current HRA VEBA plan.  A second component of their vote would also be whether or not to also allow 50 percent of their vacation cash out to fund a VEBA plan.
The proposed ordinance allows the same opportunity to be extended to non-represented employees.  Council action is requested by early July in order for non-represented employees to hold an election in July to continue the existing VEBA plan or expend the current plan effective January 1, 2020.  If approved by a simple majority of those voting, participation in the HRA VEBA will apply to all retirements by eligible employees in that group during a three-year period beginning January 1, 2010.  Employees will have an opportunity to vote on whether to continue the HRA VEBA for another three-year period in 2012.
The Director of the Human Resources Division is assigned the responsibility of adopting implementation procedures to carry out the ordinance for both represented and non-represented employees.  The King County Benefits Payroll and Retirement Operations Section will manage the outreach and voting process for non-represented employees.

Human Resources Division Director, Anita Whitfield, through a separate letter will invite the council and council staff to join with the Non-Represented Employee HRA VEBA Group consisting of Executive department employees and other independently elected officials and their staff members.

We appreciate your timely action on this ordinance to ensure adequate time for elections to be held this summer followed by implementation activities that ensure plan activation by 
January 1, 2010.  If you have questions about the HRA VEBA proposed ordinance, please contact Kerry Delaney, Human Resources Division Assistant Operations Manager, at 
206-296-8505, or Karleen Sakumoto, Health Reform Initiative Program Director, at 
206-296-8579. 

Sincerely,

Kurt Triplett
Interim King County Executive
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